Technology Committee Talking Points – March 23, 2005 Town Council Meeting

The Council was provided with a set of documents from the Technology Committee for this meeting.  Among those were materials related to our Strategic Plan and cost savings measures.

· Strategic Plan - I would like to talk briefly about the Strategic Plan before covering cost saving measures.  The Strategic Plan includes a revised Mission Statement and Purposes, which is presented for your consideration.  (As you may remember, we promised to bring this document to you at budget time when we met last fall.)  These documents reflect our collective thoughts on how to move technology forward in Chapel Hill.  During the development of these documents the whole Committee was thoroughly involved and their hard work is evident in the noted strategies.  We welcome any thoughts and comments you might have on these documents at the convenience of the Council.  In the interim we will proceed with the identified initiatives based on our Mission Statement and Purposes.

· Cost Saving Measures – A memorandum entitled “Cost Saving Measures – Recommendations from the Technology Committee” is the basis for my further comments this evening.

As a start, we are making a strong recommendation that additional expense accounting categories be added to the Town ledgers to better track IT costs.  You cant’t track what you don’t measure.  In the coming budget, additional budget accounts and object codes have in fact been created by Bob Avery and Kay Johnson.  The Technology Committee offers to work with Town staff to refine and develop this list further.  Adding additional expense categories will significantly improve the staff and TC’s ability to advise Council in future years on potential cost saving and management strategies.  

Specific significant recommendations this year include:

· Recommend the deferral or modification of planned computer hardware replacement and upgrade purchases (per the current 3-year replacement cycle policy) for the coming fiscal year. During this time, the Technology Committee will work with Town staff to examine current purchasing practices, replacement cycle policies, hardware and software standards, deployment methods, migration strategies and alternatives for hardware and software financing, and make appropriate recommendations. Information provided to the Technology Committee by Town staff indicates estimated savings by this action of $20,000 in the first year and $50,000 per year within three years on financing and depreciation costs alone.  By deferring upgrades for this year, total savings could range to $300,000 over the coming four years...

· Recommend the development of a pilot project for the use of open source software to replace existing licensed software operating systems and applications.  This pilot project will determine what savings might accrue from such a move and will identify the costs and intangible factors that must be considered in such a strategy shift.  Part of this pilot project might include the development of cost/benefit, ROI, lifecycle costs, skills assessments and/or feasibility studies as steps to establish a benchmark for evaluating the relative success of the pilot project.  Were such a strategy fully implemented, some on the TC suggest savings could range to $180,000 over three years.  A pilot project will help frame the discussion.

· Recommend an RFP for consultant review of virus defense, e-mail retention policies, backup and recovery processes and standardized disk images.  The overall effect should be increased user satisfaction and lower IT help calls (IT Director reported at one point in time at least 70% of all calls were related to these issues, but this is highly variable.)  Estimates on these savings vary, but some on the TC believe this savings could amount to $240,000 over three years.  

· Recommend that If funding for some of the Town Operation Center's technology will come from the Town Annual Budget next year, separately from the Capital Budget, line items for technology spending be established to identify actual projected costs which then become subject to review.  

We further recommend that line items for technology planning, installation, equipment and infrastructure spending in the Capital Budget for the new Town Operations Center identify projected costs with sufficient detail to determine ongoing maintenance and renewal costs.  Such costs will be a recurring cost in future Town Annual Budgets.  

[Why make such a recommendation?  As the TC understands, the Town Operations Center, once constructed, also becomes the Town's Emergency Operations Center.  In order to function effectively during emergency operations, the Center's technology infrastructure must be designed to accommodate secure and reliable communications among town leaders and departments, with other local governments, the media, the University and town school systems.

Ensuring the operational success of these functions, especially during times of emergency, requires much more than the architectural drawings and specifications may provide, or simply buying new telephones and encircling the facility with fiber.  Members of the TC have the experience to assist in the to review the plans, specifications and budgets to advise the Council on these matters as they are developed. Our goal is to provide Council with unbiased, expert advice on the costs, emergency effectiveness and technical longevity of these new components to the Town's basic infrastructure.]

· The TC recommends the review, by the TC, of all IT expenditures in all departments as suggested in the Infrastructure Strategic Plan.  As previously noted, technology expenditures could not be tracked in any departmental budgets.  In this year’s budget, a number of new budget codes have been instituted (telephone, network/data communication, computer use, software licenses, web services, computer small equipment.)  The Infrastructure Committee has recommended an even finer granularity for consideration, as previously noted and included in the “TC Strategic Plan - Expense Categories” worksheet.

· Investigate the feasibility and revenue generating possibilities of a community-wide fiber network. Following the lead of other North Carolina towns and cities and communities across the nation could result in multiple benefits, including lower costs for government as well as residential phone, internet, and cable access. Some communities with such networks have lowered residential communications to less than $40 per month. Such a network backbone could be installed simultaneously with the underground and aerial pathways required for the traffic signaling system replacement project. The preliminary evaluation indicates this could be done at a very attractive cost relative to the revenue possibilities.

· Look into whether the development of a method for town citizens to pay fees and taxes online will increase revenues, decrease costs, improve cash flow or simply provide a convenience to the citizens of Chapel Hill.  

There are others as noted in previous handouts, but the Council gets the idea.  You have also been provided the Maximus Report which begged off any detail on the IT issues rightfully stating that “Both of these tasks are quite beyond the scope of this effort  and would require specalist services and a considerable staff investment over time – probably a year or more – in developing a comprehensive map of current and long range business information needs, design of an integrated, enterprise-wide architectural plan to meet those needs efficiently, and the development of a multi-yaer plan for implementation.”  They further stated that “Our intent, in our initial comments was simply to point out that the Town appears to be in need of just such a long-range assessment of its business needs.”   

Over the next several months, the Technology Committee will be electing a new Chairman and a Vice Chair.  It has been my pleasure to serve on the Technology Committee, along with Roscoe Reeve, for seven years.   We will be retiring soon!  While there have been many accomplishments since the inception of the Committee, there is much more to do as evidenced by these strategic reports and the Maximus Report.  The current Technology Committee is poised to work with the Council and staff to move technology forward in the Town.

Alan Rimer  Chair

